HIAWATHA PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING
June 25, 2012
The Hiawatha Planning and Zoning Commission met in regular session on June 25, 2012. Chairperson, Dale Schroth called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. Members present: Mary Conrad, Gilbert Lawrence, Don Mohler, Mark Ross and Mike Hook. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher; Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger and City Engineer, Dick Ransom. Guests in attendance: Tim Wilson, Julie Shebek and Mayor Tom Theis
Commission Member Dale Schroth moved to approve the agenda, second by Don Mohler. Motion carried. 

Commission Member Dale Schroth moved to approve the May 21, 2012 minutes, second by Don Mohler. Motion carried.
Consider Resolution for Recommendation to the Board of Adjustments for the Conditional use Request submitted by Chestnut Leasing located at 1705 Hawkeye Dr., Hiawatha, IA.

The Community Development Department has reviewed and recommends approval of the Change of Use Request for Chestnut Leasing.

Tim Wilson with Hawkeye Electric at 1705 Hawkeye Dr. took the podium. He explained that what he is looking for is a dealership license and doesn’t want to start a used car lot by any means. As indicated on the plan, he would allocate eight (8) spaces but his plan is to not have any vehicles sitting around, on site, for sale. The reason for attaining a dealership license is so he can purchase vehicles for his business wholesale and is a requirement from the DOT to expand on his leasing company. Gilbert Lawrence asked how long the conditional use would last, can it be reviewed after a year and if it would be voided if Chestnut Leasing left or sold the building. Mark Powers replied that it would stay. But if Tim decided to sell the business to someone else, there would continue to be a conditional use for the property that would allow for vehicle sales. A conditional use does run with the property unless the Board of Adjustment attaches a condition that the conditional use would expire when Tim Wilsons ownership expires. Gilbert Lawrence asked what would happen if another business that wasn’t a dealership, moved onto the property. Mark Powers replied with franchises here in Hiawatha, they need to get a zoning letter of approval from the city stating that their lot is zoned appropriately for new or used vehicle sales. He also stated that the site is zoned industrial, it’s allowed in C-3 and C-4. Dale Schroth asked about the underground storage area. He asked if this would be an issue. Mark Powers stated that that would not be an issue because they didn’t intend to do auto repair at the property. This was an issue brought up by the water department due to the proximity to the well site. Dale Schroth then asked if the conditional use would have a negative impact on the area. Mark Powers suggested that he didn’t believe it would. He explained that a few years earlier, the board had approved a conditional use for another business on Industrial Ave. called Black Magic who planned on selling a few cars per year.   Dale Schroth asked if the extra spaces would be located behind the building. Tim Wilson replied that they would be located on Hawkeye Drive, not behind the building but out of view. Don Mohler asked what other businesses were located in the area. Tim Wilson replied that there is UPS, Paetec, and myself. 
There were no further comments from the commission. 

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to Recommend to the Board of Adjustment for approval of the Conditional use Request submitted by Chestnut Leasing located at 1705 Hawkeye Dr., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Mike Hook.
A roll call was conducted.

Roll call vote:

AYES:
MARY CONRAD, MIKE HOOK, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS AND DALE SCHROTH.
NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS 

Motion Carried
Resolution #12-012 Passed
Consider Resolution for approval of the Site Plan submitted by US Cellular located at 1528 Hawkeye Dr., Hiawatha, IA.

The Community Development Department has reviewed and recommends approval of the site plan for Belmont Properties LLC.
Julie Shebec with US Cellular took the podium. She explained that she was there to answer any questions the Planning and Zoning Board would have regarding the revised site plan that was submitted. She explained that they would just be co-locating on the existing tower located on Hawkeye Drive. Mark Ross asked if there would be an additional generator.  Julie Shebec suggested that she didn’t think that they would be adding another generator to the site. After reviewing the plans, it was determined that there wouldn’t be any additional generators added on this project. Julie Shebec did state that if there was an interruption of power at the site, they might bring one in but it would be temporary.
There were no further comments from the commission.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to approve of the Site Plan submitted by US Cellular located at 1528 Hawkeye Dr., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Mike Hook.
Roll call vote:

AYES:
MARY CONRAD, MIKE HOOK, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS AND DALE SCHROTH.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS 

Motion Carried
Resolution #12-013 Passed
Consider Resolution for the approval of the Paving Improvement Site Plan submitted by Clarks Transmission located at 825 Robins Rd., Hiawatha, IA.
The Community Development Department has reviewed and recommends approval of the Paving Improvement Site Plan submitted by Clarks Transmission located at 825 Robins Rd., Hiawatha, IA.

Dale Schroth stated that this resolution has a couple of conditions attached to it. Mark Powers started out by saying that this was an unusual situation. This is a legal non-conforming use; there is a home-which is the non-conforming part; he also uses it as a commercial auto repair shop. He stated that one of the issues coming up was to not allow the water run-off to the south. He currently has his arrows showing the water running to the street. He already has rock down, but it’s worn and the paving would be an improvement to the property. He stated that he is willing to work with him and try to get him into compliance with the extra junk around. Dale Schroth asked if the area where all the cars are is where he wants to pave. Mark Powers replied that it is. Don Mohler asked about the site plan and where it stated that there would not be a dumpster. Mark Powers replied that when he spoke to the owner the week before, and discussed the letter he had sent indicating that a dumpster is part of the city code. He told the owner that was a decision by the city council and at some point, all new construction; whether a remodel or new addition, had to construct a dumpster enclosure. The owner indicated to Mark Powers that he has an ongoing agreement with ABC Disposal. He said that he takes his garbage up there and they dispose of it.  Mark Powers told him that he was still required by city code to require a dumpster enclosure. He also told him that if he would like to appeal it, he would need to take it to the city council. Don Mohler asked if there was anyone there to answer questions. Mark Powers stated that he asked him to have either himself or his concrete contractor here. Mark Ross asked if there should be some kind of collection point that this water would go into. Mark Powers stated that the water goes to the street today. It is slowed down by the rock, but not much. Mark Ross then asked if the contaminants and were going to just flow to the street and into the sewer. Mark Powers replied that he didn’t believe that they have had that issue from this property. Jim Fisher then referred to the photo of the truck parked on the location. He went on to explain the owner pulled the transmission outside and a small amount of fluid did leak but he had oil dry down and it was contained at that point. He went on to explain that even the other vehicles sitting around didn’t have anything leaking out of them. Dale Schroth asked if the water flow would increase because the property has a slight slope. Dick Ransom stated that there would be some increase but based on the age of the rock, how much it’s been used and how compacted it is, our view of this is there is very little infiltration of water now. He stated that the water is more blocked by the stuff that he has around the property. Our view is that the concrete in the area would be an improvement and subject to containing the drainage; and having it do what it does today, is better than it is now. We believe the concrete would be an improvement. If we asked him to do everything- the business would close in his opinion. He states that the city is between a rock and a hard place and fixing some now is better than no fix at all. The other alternative is to leave it as it is and continue to operate. Jim Fisher stated that the first time the owner came to the counter and tried to address it, it was his opinion that he has been trying to improve on the property. He believes he is trying to get everything moved to the inside of the back building and off the street. Jim Fisher stated that he was not trying to speak for the owner, but believed that was what the owner was trying to convey to him. Don Mohler asked if a stipulation could be put on stating there had to be a dumpster enclosure had to be built on the property. Mark Powers stated that there could be.
There were no further comments from the commission.

Commission Member, Gilbert Lawrence moved to approve the Site Paving Improvement Plan submitted by Clarks Transmission located at 825 Robins Rd., Hiawatha, IA., with the stipulation that the owner build the dumpster enclosure and it conform to city code. Second by Keith Sams.
Roll call vote:

AYES:
MARY CONRAD, MIKE HOOK, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS , KEITH SAMS AND DALE SCHROTH.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE
Motion Carried
Resolution #12-014 Passed
Discussion and possible recommendation to City Council to change the Unified Development Code

regarding the 1 year duration of the Preliminary Plat and time frame to review Final Plats.

Dale Schroth asked if the request was to increase the time frame. Mark Powers said the time period for preliminary plat had been at one year and we were coming awful close on a couple of our sub-divisions. Preliminary Plats would come in and be approved; it would then go to city council for a plan of improvement, before a final plat can be approved. We were getting very close on a couple of them exceeding that one (1) year time period. It doesn’t make sense to leave that at a one year timeline when more than likely, the developer would resubmit an identical preliminary plat back to be reapproved. He went on to say that it would be extra cost to the developer and extra time for the city. There are provisions for any changes he may need to make, but if he sticks with the same plan, this will just extend it out. This is similar to what Cedar Rapids is doing. In the 90’s, we were developing faster and lots were selling faster. Now its taking longer, possibly because there is a bigger investment. So our discussion was to extend it out to a two year period and once they approve something, it would go to a five year period.
There were no further comments from the commission.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to recommend to the council to change the Unified Development 

Code regarding the 1 year duration of the Preliminary Plat and time frame to review Final Plats. Second by 
Gilbert Lawrence.
Roll call vote:

AYES:
MARY CONRAD, MIKE HOOK, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS , KEITH SAMS AND DALE SCHROTH.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE

Motion Carried
Discussion and possible recommendation to City Council to change the Unified Development Code

Regarding Off Street Parking Spaces.
Dale Schroth stated that this seemed to make sense. It would also sync with Cedar Rapids and Marion.
There were no further comments from the commission.

Commission Member, Don Mohler moved to recommend to the council to change the Unified

Development Code Regarding Off Street Parking Spaces.  Second by Gilbert Lawrence.
Roll call vote:

AYES:
MARY CONRAD, MIKE HOOK, GILBERT LAWRENCE, DON MOHLER, MARK ROSS , KEITH SAMS AND DALE SCHROTH.

NAYS: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE

Motion Carried
Commission Member, Dale Schroth moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:25 p.m., second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 
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Dale Schroth, Chairperson
ATTEST:
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Jennifer Goerg, Community Development Clerk
